
              308 Lawndale Street 
              Grayling, MI 49738 
           Phone:  (989) 348-7123 
             Fax: (989) 348-8342 
   Email:  director@crawfordcoa.org 
    Website:  www.crawfordcoa.org 
 
 
June 30, 2013 
 
Attention: Michael Young 
Office of Environmental Assistance 
Saginaw Bay District Office 
401 Ketchum Street, Suite B 
Bay City, MI 48708 
 
 
Dear Mr. Young, 
 
Enclosed you will find the Final Report for the DEQ Grant #430220-12 which covers 
the time period of 7/19/12 through 6/30/13. 
 
On behalf of our community, I want to thank you for awarding this grant to the 
Crawford County Commission on Aging.  We take great pride in our local rivers and 
many work very hard to keep them clean and healthy.  Providing a secure location to 
dispose of unused/unwanted pharmaceuticals has improved our ability to protect 
those valuable resources.   In addition, I am glad that the older adults of our 
community have a place to dispose of their drugs so that they do not become prey to 
drug seekers.   
 
Again, thank you for providing the funding for this important community program. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Alice Snyder 
 
Alice Snyder, Director 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Final Report 

 
 
Project Name:  AuSable Prescription Drug Disposal Program 
Grant #:   430220-12 
Grantee Name:  Crawford County Commission on Aging 
Reporting Period:  July 19, 2012 – June 30, 2013 
 
 
The first quarter of this grant was spent procuring the equipment and getting it installed.  Two 
secure prescription disposal collection units were installed – one at the Crawford County 
Sheriff’s department and the other at Grayling City Hall.  Both units are monitored by a camera, 
one of which was purchased through the grant monies.  They were securely installed on 
concrete pads and labeled so that visitors knew what they were to be used for. 
 
Beginning in October 2012, a collection system was set up with both the Crawford County 
Sheriff’s Department and the Grayling Police Department.  Sgt John McDonald and Chief of 
Police, Doug Baum each regularly collected from their respective collection units and then they 
were combined in storage at the Sheriff’s department.  All collections were documented on the 
existing Property Report/Receipt form.  Over the course of 9 months, there was 96 pounds of 
pharmaceuticals collected (this weight does not include packaging such as bottles).  Various 
items included the following:    
 

 58 Fentanyl/Transdermal Patches 
 9 quart size bags of pills 
 1 ½ gallon jug of a mixture of pills 
 6 gallon size bag of pills 
 8 bags with a mixture of pills, capsules, cream and drops 
 580 bottles of pills including dog medicine, inhalers and tablet packages 
 51 bottles of solution 
 17 inhalers 

 
Collections increased over each quarter.  For example, 30 bottles were collected in the 2nd 
quarter, 172 in the 3rd quarter and 378 were collected in this last quarter.  Drugs were stored 
until they could be combined with other northern Michigan law enforcement collections and 
transported to the incinerator. 
 
Formal paid advertising began in November.  The local radio station, Blarney Stone 
Broadcasting, created 3 different radio spots in December.  One gave instructions about 
disposal, one discussed the safety benefit from prompt disposal and the final one discussed the 
importance of disposal so loved ones did not have access and become addicted.  All of these 
spots are available to listen to on our website at www.crawfordcoa.org .  Radio advertising 
ended at the end of May.  The Crawford County Avalanche began running their ads in 
December and ended them in June.  The Avalanche also ran a nice front page story on the 
program in December 2012.  The Weekly Choice free newspaper ads started the last week of 
January and ended in June.  The ads with education ran in the Crawford County Commission on 
Aging Senior Gazette starting in November and have continued to run through the month of 



June.  We will continue to sporadically run the ad throughout the year as a reminder to our 
readers about the disposal options. 
 
A flyer was also developed and circulated in the community to help educate.  Community 
partners are using the flyer to educate their patients and clients.  Shelly Hubbard, Co-Chair of 
the Crawford Partnership for Substance Abuse Awareness, added the new collection unit sites 
to her PowerPoint presentation when the grant was approved.  During this grant time period, 
she has done 12 presentations which reached 296 people.  Despite the grant ending, she will 
continue to do community presentations in Crawford and the surrounding counties to continue 
educating the public of the disposal options. 
 
A survey was created in Survey Monkey to evaluate the effectiveness of this program.  It was 
sent out to the community which included 200 older adults and 190 community partners.  A 
paper copy of the same survey was also created for our older adults who do not have email and 
distributed to 75 of the Senior Center participants.  As of the end of June, we received 72 
responses which is a 15% return.  Highlights from the survey include: 
 
   89% were aware that pharmaceuticals had been found in surface & ground water. 

 

  Of the respondents, 85% knew to dispose of unused drugs in the new disposal boxes 
and 35% knew to use the existing Yellow Jug Old Drug program.  Only 6% would’ve 
flushed or trashed them. 
 

  Paid advertising was most effective in our own Crawford Count Commission on Aging 
Senior Gazette (75%) followed by the local newspaper the Crawford County Avalanche 
(56%).   
 

  94% felt the program raised more awareness and 96% felt the program was a needed 
service in our community. 

 
Although this grant period has ended, the collection units will continue to be a vital part of our 
efforts to remove unused/unwanted prescription drugs from the households in our community.  
Many of us will continue to education community members of its availability and the importance 
of properly disposing of these pharmaceuticals. 



Prescription Drug Disposal Program Survey 
Please take a few minutes to fill out and return to the Receptionist. 
 

1. What County do you Reside? 
o Crawford 
o Otsego 
o Roscommon 
o Kalkaska 
o Oscoda 

Other (please specify)  ___________________________ 
 
2. What is your age? 

o Under 20 
o 21-40 
o 41-59 
o 60 and Over  

 
3. I am aware the recent Studies throughout the US have revealed 
trace amounts of pharmaceuticals in surface and ground water. 

o Strongly Agree 
o Agree 
o Neither 
o Disagree 
o Strongly Disagree  

 
4. What is the recommended way to properly dispose of 
unused/unwanted drugs? Check all that apply. 

o Flush 
o Trash 
o Prescription Drug Disposal Boxes 
o Yellow Jug Old Drugs Program 
o Mix with Kitty Litter 

 
5. Please estimate the amount of unused/unwanted drugs that you 
have disposed of in the past 12 months 

o Less than 1 pound 
o 1-3 pounds 
o 4-5 pounds 
o over 5 pounds  

 



6. I am aware of the locations of the Prescription Drug Disposal 
Boxes. Check all that apply. 

o Crawford County Sheriff's Department 
o Grayling City Hall 
o I don't know  

 
7. How did you hear about the Prescription Drug Disposal program? 

o Crawford County Avalanche 
o Weekly Choice Newspaper 
o Crawford County Senior Gazette 
o Blarney Stone Broadcasting Radio Spot 
o Web Site 
o Flyer 
o Word of Mouth  
o Other (please specify)  ___________________________ 

 
8. The Prescription Drug Disposal program raised more awareness 
about how to properly dispose of unused/unwanted drugs. 

o Strongly Agree 
o Agree 
o Neither 
o Disagree 
o Strongly Disagree  

 
9. The Prescription Drug Disposal program is providing a needed 
service in our community? 

o Strongly Agree 
o Agree 
o Neither 
o Disagree 
o Strongly Disagree  

 
Thank you for taking the time to complete this survey. For more information 
about the Prescription Drug Disposal Program and how to properly dispose 
of unused/unwanted drugs please contact the Crawford County 
Commission on Aging and Senior Center at (989) 348-7123 or visit us at 
www.crawfordcoa.org. 
 

















DRUG DISPOSAL
PLACE YOUR OLD, UNUSED, EXPIRED MEDICATIONS FOR PROPER DISPOSAL HERE

Thank you for helping
to keep our rivers and lakes clean.

Thank you for helping
to keep our rivers and lakes clean.
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HOW TO 

DISPOSE OF OLD, 

UNUSED & EXPIRED 

MEDICATIONS 

Guidelines for Proper Disposal 
of Prescription, Over-the-Counter and 
Pet Medications, including Injectables, 

Patches, Inhalers and Powders 
 

♦ Always bring in prescription 

medicine in the same bottle or 

package it was purchased in. 
 

♦ Once you reach the disposal 

site, you can use a black 

marker to remove personal 

information or remove the 

label. 
 

♦ OR pills can be transferred to 

a zip lock bag once you reach 

the disposal site. 
 

♦ To prevent spillage, place 

entire bottle of any liquid 

medicine in a zip lock bag. 

Never take another person’s 

medicines to the drop box.  It 

is a felony crime to transport 

another person’s prescription 

medication.  IF you are the legal 

guardian, have your paperwork 

with you.  Non-legal caregivers 

or spouses should carry a 

signed letter by the 

prescription holder.  For your 

own safety drugs should be 

disposed of immediately and 

not carried in your car for any 

length of time.   
 

Never dispose of needles or 

syringes in the drop box. 

Sponsored by  the Department of Environmental Quality, Crawford County  
Sheriff’s Department, City of Grayling, the Crawford Partnership for Substance 

Abuse Awareness-Rx Be the Solution and the Commission on Aging & Senior Center. 

Drop Box Locations: 
 

Crawford County Crawford County Crawford County Crawford County 

Sheriff’s DepartmentSheriff’s DepartmentSheriff’s DepartmentSheriff’s Department    
    OROROROR        

Grayling City HallGrayling City HallGrayling City HallGrayling City Hall    

Prescription Drug Disposal 






































